Approved Minutes

These are the Approved minutes of the February 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors.
1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7 o’clock       p.m. Directors present were: Joe Palladino, , Sean Buda, Susan Raupach, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer) arrived at 7:48, Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Brian Onessimo (Vice President) arrived at 7:05  Glenn Brand,  Diane Bernier and Michael Coffey.  Directors Debra Denker, and Kevin MacIlvane were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present.
2. Approval of Minutes of Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the January Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed.  
In section 1 change the arrival times for Director Onessimo and Director Coffey to 6:50 and 6:20 respectively.

In section 4, change line 6 to read “The Village has overspent with $7000 extra being taken from reserves.”  Change line 6 to read “Townhomes ended the year with a loss of $12,000 which will come out of their reserves.”  Change the first line of the last paragraph to read “Townhomes reserves took a large hit”

In section 5; 3 lines beneath the Motion, change the word damage to the word drainage. In paragraph 3 on page 2 correctly spell Mr. Kohnle’s name.
Section 9e replace the welcome committee report as follows:

Ruth Johnson reported that 13 welcome letters were sent and seven visits made since the Conservancy Board meeting in November. Communication from the CWD sales office remains an issue, but seems to be slowly improving. More committee members are needed to keep up with the number of new residents moving into Walden woods. Since there is currently no Woodmoor representation on the welcome committee, Director Webber has offered to participate on Woodmoor visits until a volunteer can be found.
Director Buda made a Motion seconded by Director Palladino to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed unanimously.
3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer’s report was taken out of order since due to conflicts he was late in arriving.
The Conservancy now has $10,000 cash with accounts payable of about $2000. He noted every Council except for the Ridge is over budget at this time due to insurance charges an additional salt costs.
4. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. This report outlines the net income the expense statement as of January 31, 2014 for each of the councils in the Conservancy.
The Conservancy current year net income is $2654.54

The Village current year net income is $2816.45

The Ridge current year net loss is ($411.66)

The Duplex current year net loss is ($9309.09)

The Townhome current year net loss is $10,552.33)

Mr. Kohnle was asked how three of the councils could be running a net loss this early in the year. He explained that this is caused by insurance premiums which are due before sufficient monies have been placed into the actual councils accounts. He explained that Elite takes money out of general checking to cover the balances for the councils which are underfunded and the money is returned as the monthly fees go into the Council accounts. 

Director Webber inquired as to whether or not this is treated as an interest-free loan from the Councils/Conservancy who do have the funding. Mr. Kohnle agreed that it could be viewed that way. 

Director Onessimo disagreed that his counsel was underfunded for its insurance. Mr. Kohnle explained that in fact the net loss for the Ridge is due to underfunded reserves. The budget for the Ridge required a certain amount of money to be transferred into reserves for calendar year 2013. By the end of the year the Ridge did not have enough money to transfer that some into reserves.

The property manager stated that he has been working on obtaining quotes for the Board for the March meeting regarding landscaping proposals. Director Webber inquired as to whether or not Brookman had been allowed to quote the job since they had been approached previously and were interested. He reported that Brookman landscaping has declined to quote the property but agreed to check with them again. The property manager then asked the Board for their comments with respect to the current proposed breakdown entitled specifications for snow removal and landscaping services. Director Webber had available copies for those who attended the meeting to review. The Board’s comments follow:

Director Buda requested that the property manager show us specifications from other properties to give us a format to work from. Mr. Kohnle reported that each property is so specific that sharing specs is not really going to be helpful in his opinion. Director Coffey checked online with respect to different parameters. He feels that one inches too soon to plow snow and inquired as to why the contract does not include the Duplexes and Townhomes.  Director Webber explained that there are separate contracts one set for the Village Ridge and Conservancy and another set for the Duplexes and Townhomes. She explained that our current contract covers 2013 13 and 2014 with an option for 2015 which has to be accepted or rejected by the Board no later than April 2014.  That is why it is critical that in our March meeting we be shown quotes to determine the competitiveness of the price we are paying with Russo. Director Palladino inquired as to why we have two separate contracts for one community and one Conservancy Board. He felt there should be one. Director Herrick said he doesn’t know exactly how it happened but that is the way we are currently contracted and that the contract for the Duplexes and Townhomes has a different timeframe than that for the Conservancy Village and Ridge. Director Onessimo feels that the Board should follow whatever the truck town criteria are for one thing should be plowed and stand it. Director Raupach agrees with his opinion. Director Webber voiced her opinion that the people on private roads should be asked for their input on whether or not they want to pay for the level of service that the town would provide, keeping in mind that failure to do so could be viewed as some form of negligence if someone gets hurt.
There was a discussion regarding the use of ice melt versus salt versus sand and the costs within the contract. The current contract calls for ice melt at a price per bag when needed. The property manager suggested we consider quoting ice melt only on request.

Director Herrick made a Motion seconded by Director Webber that “The property manager change the ice melt paragraph on page 1 of the Specifications to read as follows:  Ice melt: Ice melt applications will be completed as needed, based on weather conditions, if needed.” Discussion on the Motion included questions from the Board regarding how this process would work. It was explained that homeowners will contact Lee and Elite will be in charge of notifying the landscaping company where and when to place ice melt or its alternative. Director Raupach expressed her concern that this might result in needless complaints to Elite and processing of these requests. The property manager stated that this is one of the byproducts of managing our community. There was also some discussion about creating a list of people who should receive priority driveway clearing such as public safety workers, medical workers essential state employees. Director Herrick stated that a list would be difficult to administer and that most emergency workers make alternative plans to get out of their homes before it’s impossible to pass.
After discussion on the Motion, it passed unanimously.

Director Coffey made a Motion seconded by Director Herrick to change the paragraph entitled walks and driveways to add the following at the end of the paragraph as follows:  “storm, so long as the snow exceeds a depth of 1 inch.”  Director Onessimo repeated his opinion that we should follow the town regulations especially because we have some public roads in our community. Director Webber commented that we should notify the community of the parameters of this contract so that they know when it is their obligation to report to Elite it problem that they may see. The Motion passed unanimously.

Director Webber made a Motion seconded by Director Herrick “That the property manager remove the last sentence on page 2 from the document” The Motion passed unanimously.  Discussion on this Motion centered around whether or not the community wants ice melt to be a per bag additional charge or whether we wanted included in the full price rather than looking at add-ons each year.
Director Brand inquired as to whether or not we can change the contract to instruct the landscaping company that they cannot start until he reasonable time in the morning since they do tend to plow in the middle of the night which is disruptive to the homeowners. Director Herrick stated that this is not possible because especially for big snowstorms if you don’t keep the snow to reasonable level it becomes impossible or very difficult to get all of the homeowners out. Generally speaking it takes nine hours to clear all the driveways in the Duplexes and Townhomes, if they don’t start until 6 o’clock in the morning that is an unreasonable time for the homeowners in those councils.
Director Webber made a Motion seconded by Director Herrick that on page 3 the paragraph addressing clearing of driveways should have the words as needed added to the first sentence so that it reads “ice melt upon completion as needed.”  Director Onessimo thinks we should include salt in the pricing as well as ice melt.  The Motion passed unanimously.
Director Herrick made a Motion seconded by Director Onessimo that under Treated Salt Applications on page 3 the words “as needed” be added such that line 2 of that paragraph reads “application will be completed one time per snow event, as needed.”  Line 3 of that paragraph will read. Further, the additional salt application proposed prices are to be deleted.  Motion passed unanimously.

Director Webber made a Motion seconded by Director Palladino that on pages 3 and 4 the following deletions be made:

On page 3, the paragraph immediately below treated salt applications on line 2 will have the period after the word pillars changed to a, and insert the words “are Conservancy expenses.” The rest of that paragraph will be deleted.
The paragraph beginning with the words The Village will be changed to delete the last sentence beginning with Woodmoor and ending with areas.
On page 4, the last line of the first paragraph will be deleted.  

The next four paragraphs will be deleted.  These items will be subject to change with an approved declaration amendment.  The Motion passed unanimously
Director Lattimer made a Motion seconded by Director Webber that on page 6 the property manager delete the explanation on salting roadways and treating driveways and that he further delete the extra charging for salt or ice melt on roadways. Finally that he take out the first line on page 7. The Motion passed unanimously.
It was pointed out by Director Webber that Woodmoor belongs in the Conservancy currently 
and not separate and that the current contract provides for mulch to be included for the Ridge, this proposal does not acknowledge that.

And Director but Paladino asked for a status on the porta potty inquiry that had been made by email amongst the Directors. There have been sightings of Russo’s workers using the woods in the Duplexes and Townhomes areas in order to relieve themselves. Director Brand would like to see porta potie’s placed on the property to allow Russo’s staff an alternative to the woods. Several Directors were opposed to porta potties on the property. Director Webber asked what the workers do on other properties do they have porta potties?  Mr. Kohnle was not aware of any properties that did. There was a brief discussion regarding letting the workers use the meeting house, with the obvious problem being that they would cause a mass which then needs to be cleaned up. It was also discussion regarding allowing them to use the cabanas at the pools, which would work only when the cabanas are open from the end of May to the end of September.

The property manager than addressed the issue of water at2 through 8 Rhodora. He received input from Attorney Perlstein suggesting that we hire a specific engineer which the property manager did. He accompanied the property manager into the unit at 2 Rhodora to view the damage. The engineer’s opinion is that the snow is too deep into hard for him to be able to gain appropriate access and given opinion. He gave possible solutions of adding drainage into the window wells and adding downspouts on the properties but reserved his right to provide an opinion until he is able to see all of the units. The property manager will plan a visit to all four of the units in the building at two through eight Rhodora with the engineer after the snow is gone after which an opinion from the engineer can be solicited.

 Director Webber asked about the cost of the engineer, the property manager did not inquire of the engineer what the cost for this service will be but agreed to inquire at this point. The other was no Motion authorizing a specific amount of expenditure, the property manager believed the Board gave him authority to act on the advice he solicited from Attorney Perlstein. There were inquiries regarding who will cover this cost him whether or not the cost can be recovered from the unit owners or the Council. That is still an issue that does not have an answer.

The property raised the issue of snow removal, especially in the Duplexes and Townhomes. He had a discussion with Mark at Russo regarding these issues. They’re doing the best they can. He noted that melting and refreezing is happening in all of his properties.

2014 projects were discussed. The property manager was unsure of what was included by the Board in its estimates for expenditures from reserves and or 2014 projects. He identified repaving the meeting house parking lots, the circle on the green in the catch basin as well as repairing the sidewalk from Walden meadow road leading down to the pool and replacing or repairing the roofs on the cabanas at the pool our projects he has identified. He was looking for input from the Board. Director Webber stated her belief that the Board had budgeted approximately $43,000 for replacing on the green road, approximately 8 to 9004 repair or replacement of the Cabana roofs at the Pool, and approximately $15-$20,000 to replace the Walden Meadow Island damage, per the plan drawn by Mrs. Levine. Director Lattimer pointed out that he had included items discussed in his reserve analysis which was provided previously.
5. Unit Owner’s forum:
Roland Bernier: speaking on behalf of unit owner Diane Drew whose concerns are as follows: specifically she believes the snow removal process takes too long for her address. She believes that Russo is using the wrong equipment for the Duplexes, feeling that if they use trucks with plows for the Duplexes and bobcats for the Townhomes the removal process might be faster. She recalls that when she first moved in there was not a problem with snow removal and thinks this is either because they were using trucks back then which she believes they were or because there were fewer completed homes to plow and there was enough equipment to complete the snow removal. She feels that Russo does not have enough equipment now for the additional properties within the Townhomes and Duplexes and the should be remedied. She strongly disagrees with the attitude “if it takes 24 hours to remove snow that’s just something the homeowners need to live with.” She feels this is an unacceptable position since she has to get to work in order to support her household, as well as people an emergency sit to wish and being stuck in their homes. She would like the Board to look into a way to make the process more efficient.
Kim Reed: Scarlet Lane where she lives seems to always be the last area plowed. She inquired as to whether or not Russo can rotate where it begins plowing with each storm. Director Herrick stated that spoken with the landscape per regarding rotating the place where he begins his plowing and they have promised to do so. He stated that the landscaper tried to use a pickup truck with the plow and they found that there was about 2 inches of ice left on the driveways so that trucks are really not a good option for snow removal. He also stated that they have discussed adding a fifth bobcat next year and also adding a six bobcat from another property which they can move as soon as that smaller community has been finished.  Ms. Reid stated that she thinks there should be a priority list of homeowners who are dug out first depending upon what they do for a living and when they would need to get out. She feels that the community should price out the best case so that we have a much faster spots time and then we can react to whether or not the community wishes to entertain that expense. She also suggests that individual buckets was standard salt be placed at strategic points within the community or at each unit, so that homeowners can distribute salt and/or sand as needed.

Bonnie Farmer: stated this is her 8th winter at Walden Woods she’s been here since 2006. For the first 1-3 years she was here, pre-2009, there was never a problem with the driveway plowing. She feels it would be easier for plows clear the driveways at least at the end because this note on the driveway isn’t what usually prevents people from getting out of their driveways; it’s the snow at the end of the driveway. She noted that 2010 was a very bad snow year with bad movable history and something should be done. She feels that we should make sure there is enough equipment so that the snow can be removed timely, even if there is an added cost per driveway. Director Herrick stated that the same thing happens with private contractors on public roads. The community has 252 driveways that have to be cleared for each storm. He did state that he has asked Russo to give him a price to have four bobcats devoted to the Duplexes and Townhomes only. He noted that the problem is at the same in the Village. The property manager encourages all homeowners to contact him if they’re having a problem getting out of their property for a particular reason.

John Boccuzzi: expressed his thanks to Director Brand and the Board for starting the process to help him deal with the defects in his unit at number 2 Rhodora. He expressed his desire to be reimbursed for his Attorneys fees expended to date out in the amount of $622.18.  He spent this money so he could find out what to do about getting his problem solved.
A Motion was made by Director Brand seconded by Director Bernier “to reimburse Mr. Boccuzzi $622.18 for his Attorney’s fees costs”. There was extensive discussion on this Motion. Director Buda expressed his opinion that the Board should wait till this process is completed and get more information from the Attorney before this decision is made. Director Webber expressed her concern that we would be setting a precedent which we would need to follow in other situations where homeowners determined that they needed legal advice. She believes that the Board should wait for feedback from Attorney Perlstein regarding who is responsible for paying for what types of expenses within the community. Director Herrick noted that there was an email from Attorney Perlstein that says the documents don’t give any guidance as to how to allocate expenses such as Attorneys fees other than that the Conservancy Board has the ability to do so. The letter refers to sections 19.1 and 25.3f.  Director Coffey asked what the $600 was for. Mr. Boccuzzi stated he had to go out and get legal counsel to find out how to get the property damage fixed. Director Buda stated he believed the Board should evaluate this claim and any others and create a policy that is consistent and applied across the Board. Director Palladino felt that the Motion should be tabled at this point. Director Herrick feels that we will be getting more info from Attorney Perlstein that may make it easier for us to make this decision Director Webber suggested that Mr. Boccuzzi’s bill be included with our demand to country walk regarding the repairs to be done with the engineers report. The property manager felt that we should not submit Mr. Boccuzzi’s bill with the demand.  We should try and get things fixed first and then worry about reimbursement of that cost.  Director’s Brand and Webber requested that Director Herrick shared the email from Attorney Perlstein regarding cost analysis. Director Lattimer thinks we should pay at Mr. Boccuzzi for his Attorney’s fees, since the Board opted not to act after the executive session .  Director Herrick feels that the Board did take some action which was advising Mr. Boccuzzi to get it some proof that a defect exists and bring it back to the Board for further action.   Director Coffey expressed his opinion that the Board should wait to see whether or not Mr. Boccuzzi’s issue is truly a construction defect and whether or not the Conservancy has any financial responsibility for that. If we should pay because we should have taken action earlier, then he feels that the Board should pay. He feels that there is not enough information at this time to make a decision. Director Onessimo indicated that he feels sorry for Mr. Boccuzzi situation but that to him this is a Council or unit issue and not a Conservancy issue. The Board was not sure that following up on this potential defect was its responsibility since  the cost was likely the unit owner expense. Director Onessimo does not think that the Conservancy should be setting a precedent for paying bills such as these since they should not be billed to the Conservancy. Director Lattimer expressed his opinion that in that case the Conservancy should reimburse Mr. Boccuzzi and then bill that expense back to either the unit owner or the Council at such time as we determine how that should be processed. Director Herrick reminded everyone that the declaration states that the Conservancy Board makes the decisions regarding action taken on common elements and that sections 19.3 in 19.6 of the Declaration clearly outline the unit owners are assess the cost of any repairs to their units but there is no direct mention of defense or litigation costs. The problem he says is the documents are not clear. Director Brand felt that the Board should have acted on Mr. Boccuzzi’s earlier request by going to Attorney Perlstein and getting an engineer involved. Director Herrick called a vote on the Motion which failed 5-5.  Directors Brand Raupach Herrick Lattimer and Bernier voting in favor, Directors Webber Buda and Palladino opposed, Directors Coffey and Onessimo abstained.

Director Webber stated that the Board does need to find out who has to pay for what and create a policy. Director Lattimer then gave his financial report, see above. 

6. Unfinished Business

a. Council boundaries: Director Herrick reported that the court correspondence and proposed boundary amendment has been received. It is his intention to set up a meeting with Attorney Perlstein to go over what he sent us an answer any questions the Board and the unit owners may have.  Director Webber requested appropriate notice for that meeting on this very sensitive and important topic. She feels it’s important for all Directors and all unit owners to have enough notice to be able to attend that meeting with Attorney Perlstein. Director Lattimer requested the clarifications on the list of changes in the costs of those changes to each counsel which has been requested numerous times before.  Director Herrick agreed that he will give Board members and unit owners reasonable notice and that it is his intention to circulate proposed dates and seek feedback from the Board members.

7. New Business:
a.  Parking rules: Director Herrick read the new rule into the record. Director Webber notified the attendees that extra copies of the proposed rule were available.  Director Herrick made a Motion seconded by Director Bernier to approve the proposed parking rule which Motion passed with nine Directors voting in favor and Director Webber abstaining.

b. Director Herrick raised the issue of parking areas within the councils. Parking lots are all designated parking lots for the community and not to the individual councils however currently each parking area is being paid for by different entities. Director Herrick feels that if his counsel is paying for parking lots with in the Council boundaries, the unit owners who own within the Council should have the right to use those spaces. The situation is arrived saying particularly regarding the extra parking at the end of Scarlet which is being used by people within the Village during storms to park their cars so that they can get out. Director Herrick believes that is acceptable so long as no one in his counsel needs to use it first. He feels rules regarding use of these parking areas should be clarified within the rules. He wants the Board to look at and change the designation for the use of the spots within the Council boundaries.  Director Webber stated that she agreed that where Council is responsible for maintenance repair and care of a parking lot with in its Council, that parking should be designated for the Council.
Director Herrick will request that the documents committee create a rule change to be included into the new rules which the committee is proposing the Board review.

c. Director Herrick raised the issue of the $500 allocation for a garden or memorial for Barry tower. He noted that he got some feedback regarding this allocation and feels that we should simply add a plaque to the wall in the meeting house. Director Herrick made a Motion seconded by Director Coffey “That a permanent plaque be posted in the meeting house in lieu of a memorial garden for Mr. Towers.”  Director Webber stated that at the recent Woodmoor meeting the community had also expressed its concern that we not set a precedent for spending money on certain select or popular volunteers. The Woodmoor homeowners felt that the Board should have a criteria for these decisions otherwise too many plaques will be on the wall since so many people contribute significant amounts of times to the successful running of Walden woods. Director Webber felt that this vote should be delayed until those criteria are spelled out and applied. Director Herrick called the Motion which passed 9 to 1 with Director Webber voting no.
d. Director Onessimo raised the issue of unit owners directing Elite as to how to process payments within the procedure it follows.  He feels this should not be done outside the Treasurer or the Board members. This issue also was raised by email exchange with Director Lattimer expressing his opinion and a decision being made that Elite will only take its direction from Director Lattimer or another Board member.
8.  Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand who announced a new member to his committee. 
b. Communications: Christine Looby reported for Peter DeBisschop who was not present that the newsletter has gone out the Board and will be transmitted to the unit owners on March 1 if possible.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop was absent and Christine Looby reported that there were no rentals in March and there is one in April. He reminds everyone to please adjust the thermometer when they leave the meeting house after using it.
d. Social committee:  Roland Bernier reported that they had a great “Souper Bowl “party.  That there is a Zocco’s night being planned for the first week of March with 50 adults and one child signed up. They are making an alternative plan for snow date just in case. March 15 as family movie night.
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson was not present. Director Raupach reported in her absence that the minutes were incorrect with respect to the welcome committee report and asked that they reach she asked that they be changed.  The welcome committee reports that eight welcome letters have been sent and three visits have occurred. The committee is currently reviewing the materials included in the welcome folders with the goal of improving the documents provided and the content of the visits. Given the number of new homeowners the committee is going to try to plan a group welcome meeting at the Meeting House rather than individual visits. The date set for that meeting his March 9, 2014. An invitation has been mailed to the 13 unit owners or renters who have not had visits to date.
f. Standards : Kim Reed reported their of the no AAI since the last meeting. The next meeting is March 11 and the Duplex counsel does not have a representative on the committee. They are working on a list of 30 pending issues all but four of which are exclusive to the Townhomes and Duplex counsel’s. Kim met separately with those councils at a meeting.
g. Garden: Director Bernier did not have a report.
h.  Document:  Peter DeBisschop was not present. Christine Looby reported that the committee needs the Board’s input on the documentsthat are being revised by the committee which includes the proposed boundaries, bylaws, and rules. He also reports that the Planter on the green will be removed soon.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:48 by Motion of Director Herrick, seconded by Director Onessimo.  The Motion passed unanimously.  
